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August 9, 2016


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify two memoranda of agreement with the Ferry Coalition (Passenger only Vessels, Marine Division, Department of Transportation) that will modify the collective bargaining agreement regarding a 2017 cost-of-living adjustment agreement and a “Deckhand Bump-up to Captain” agreement.  These memoranda will enable King County to provide efficient and reliable King County Water Taxi ferry services to the public.  The collective bargaining agreement covers approximately 45 employees in the Department of Transportation.  Collectively, these employees are responsible for the safe operation and maintenance of the Water Taxi service provided by King County.

These agreements cover Marine Captains, Deckhands, Information Agents, Engineers and Oilers.  The Captains operate Water Taxi vessels and supervise all loading, unloading and transit of passengers.  The Deckhands are responsible for collecting tickets, loading and unloading of passengers and routine maintenance of the vessels to ensure passenger safety.  The Engineers provide the overall mechanical readiness, safety and performance of the vessel.  The Engineers are assisted by the Marine Oilers who perform the maintenance work required to operate the vessels.  The Information Agents are dockside employees who provide customer service and assistance.

The 2017 cost-of-living adjustment provides a fair and efficient resolution for the 2017 general wage increase reopener for all employees under this collective bargaining agreement.

The “Deckhand Bump-up to Captain” agreement provides for efficient and reliable coverage of unanticipated Captain shift coverage gaps due to sickness or injury.  The purpose of this agreement is to help reduce scheduled run cancellations and service delays that could occur due to the unavailability of the scheduled Captain.



Water Taxi provides highly valued and reliable public transportation for thousands of commuters each year.  In recent years, more people have decided to rely on the Water Taxi as their primary commute method to get to work on time, particularly in West Seattle where increased population has created significant traffic congestion.

The Water Taxi allows people to avoid driving personal vehicles to work or to events, reduces vehicle ferry lines, reduces traffic congestion along the West Seattle bridge and the downtown corridor and reduces the environmental impact that would result if commuters drove personal vehicles instead of taking the Water Taxi.  The only reason so many people choose to use the Water Taxi is that it has become one of the most consistent and reliable forms of public transportation with very few schedule run delays or cancellations.

The “Deckhand Bump-up to Captain” agreement improves the Water Taxi system’s reliability by creating a mandatory backfill mechanism for Captains.  Under the agreement, qualified Deckhands must bump-up upon request by management and provide emergent backfill of the Captain position to ensure the Water Taxi can operate on schedule in exchange for a monthly stipend to selected Deckhands that can provide this coverage.  Additionally, the agreement allows the Marine Division to manage the Deckhand on-call list more efficiently.

The settlements reached are products of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreements compare favorably with other settlements and are within our capacity to finance.  The agreements also advance the King County Strategic Plan in terms of helping to meet growing transportation needs, environmental sustainability and service excellence.  The agreements have been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help King County residents receive reliable Water Taxi services.



If you have questions, please contact Megan Pedersen, Interim Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2898.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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